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FINDINGS, CONCLUSIONS, and ORDER

IN THE MATTER OF

ANDREW L. AXFORD (87011)
OFFICER IN THE CLASSIFIED SERVICE
OF THE DENVER POLICE DEPARTMENT,

Petitioner

Procedural Background
As the result of an event that took place on July 22, 2004,
Officer Axford was charged with violations of RR-140,
Discourtesy, and RR-105, Conduct Prejudicial.  The facts
were reviewed and Officer Axford’s Shift Commander,
District Commander, Division Chief of Patrol, and the
designee of the Chief of Police made recommendations. On
February 9, 2005, the Manager of Safety ORDERED the
Petitioner fined twenty-four (24) hours for the combined
offenses. Petitioner filed a timely APPEAL on March 7,
2005.

Hearing Officer David R. Hansen heard the APPEAL on August
31 and September 1, 2005. Michael T. Lowe, Esq. of the
Denver firm of Bruno, Bruno & Colin, P.C. represented the
Petitioner; Christopher M. A. Lujan, Esq., Assistant City
Attorney, represented the Manager of Safety. Seven (7)
witnesses testified under oath, evidence was accepted, and
arguments were heard. The case was declared closed on
September 1, 2005.

Having heard and evaluated the evidence and the reasonable
inferences to be drawn from that evidence, along with
counsel’s legal and factual arguments, and thus being fully
advised in the premises, pursuant to Civil Service
Commission Rule XII, Section 5 E.6 the Hearing Officer
issues the following FINDINGS, CONCLUSIONS, and ORDER:

kellobs
Text Box
CSC/kellobsFiled Electronically22 SEP 2005    4:48 P.M.



2

FINDINGS OF FACT:
The events giving rise to this case occurred at about 3:30
P.M. on July 22, 2004. A civilian resident of Denver, Jason
O. Nungesser, discovered that his truck had been broken
into and his stereo stolen. This was the second such theft
in some thirty (30) days and Mr. Nungesser was upset. He
called the District 3 Station to report the theft and to
express his frustration over what he saw as the Denver
Police Department’s failure to prevent either of these
thefts. Officer Axford, as District Station Clerk, took the
call. It was a busy day; other callers were on hold.

After listening to Mr. Nungesser’s report, Officer Axford
determined that there was no suspect information, no direct
leads, and no hard evidence as to the thief’s identity.
Under such circumstances, the policy is to ask the citizen
to either come into a station in person to file a written
report or to file it “on line.” When told this, Mr.
Nungesser felt offended. He interpreted Officer Axford’s
tone of voice as an expression that sending an officer to
take the report would be a waste of time. Things
deteriorated from there. Mr. Nungesser told Officer Axford
that the lack of concern by the Police Department was
“unacceptable” and that there should be a greater police
presence on the streets. Mr. Nungesser undoubtedly repeated
this opinion several times. Officer Axford essentially
agreed that the force allocation was a problem, and that he
did not know why there were not more officers on the
street, but the police can’t be everywhere all the time.
When further pressed, he stated that he had no authority
over resource allocations since the decision makers were
his superiors and that Mr. Nungesser needed to discuss this
with someone at a higher level of authority to get his
problem remedied. Each of these responses further
infuriated Mr. Nungesser. As Officer Axford closed the
conversation, indicating to Mr. Nungesser that he needed to
answer another call, Officer Axford stated, “Remember that
the next time you vote.”

What was said in this brief1 conversation is not really in
dispute.  Neither was what was not said. Officer Axford
never mentioned the Mayor or any member of City Council by
name or title. Mr. Nungesser was not told who he should
have voted for nor for whom he should vote in the future.

                    
1 Mr. Nungesser estimates that the conversation took three
(3) to four (4) minutes and Officer Axford estimates it at
(5) to seven (7) minutes.
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Officer Axford never raised his voice, never used
profanity, and was neither overtly discourteous, hostile,
nor rude. His demeanor might better be described as lacking
in empathy and somewhat antagonistic. Officer Axford
clearly described his attitude in his letter to Chief
Battista: “It was not, however, my fault that someone broke
into his car.” In retrospect, Mr. Nungesser concedes that
he read more into Officer Axford’s comments than what was
actually said. Nonetheless Officer Axford’s responses led
Mr. Nungesser to conclude at that instant that the Denver
Police Department did not care about his situation. The
advice to, “Remember that the next time you vote,” was
interpreted as a partisan political opinion, expressing the
view that the Denver Police Department disliked the present
mayor and administration and blamed them for the low level
of police presence and the crime levels throughout the
city. Within the hour, Mr. Nungesser sent an e-mail
complaint to his District representative on City Council;
copies went to the press. He said that the Denver Police
Department had told him that, “if I wanted to see change to
this pattern of car stereo theft, I should think more
clearly when I choose to vote next time. I didn’t think
this was appropriate or even the correct forum for that
kind of a discussion, but he [Officer Axford] was under the
opinion that the city’s current administration sees no need
for police and that as a victim of crime I should vote the
current administration out of office.” Mr. Nungesser
concluded with his belief that the Denver Police Department
does not really care about thefts from cars in any case.

Officer Axford’s superiors received this e-mail complaint
in due course. The resulting Internal Affairs Bureau (IAB)
investigation is numbered 2004-C-0112.

After reviewing the IAB report, Officer Axford’s Shift
Commander, Lt. Kathleen Bancroft, and District Commander,
Patrick Flynn, both felt that the two specifications should
be sustained and that written reprimands were appropriate
for both; Officer Axford appeared remorseful and they felt
that this level of penalty would be corrective. After his
initial review of the case, the Division Chief of Patrol,
Steven Cooper, was provided a Professional Standards Unit
Performance Officer Performance Review of Officer Axford. 2

                    
2 The Record is silent on who ordered this Report or why it
was ordered. I note that this Report failed to accurately
list all of Officer Axford’s official commendations,
commendatory letters, letters of appreciation, and unit
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He felt that this Review indicated a pattern of failing to
abide by departmental rules plus an inability to exercise
discretion when dealing with the public. He agreed that the
specifications should be sustained but increased his
recommended penalty to a one (1) day fine for the Conduct
Prejudicial and a two (2) day fine for the Discourtesy. He
felt that Officer Axford’s disciplinary history suggested
that this higher penalty was necessary in order “to get his
attention.” The designee of the Chief of Police, Chief
Michael Battista, concurred; he recommended a three (3) day
fine to the Manager of Safety.

The Manager of Safety, Alvin J. LaCabe, reviewed the
factual circumstances surrounding the Nungesser incident,
and agreed that Officer Axford’s actions violated RR-140,
Discourtesy and RR-105, Conduct Prejudicial. He impliedly
agreed with the rationale of all of the reviewers who had
come to that same conclusion.3 He also agreed with the

                                                            
citations. The Report noted that five (5) Discourtesy
charges had not been sustained but failed to report the
single case of a sustained Discourtesy violation in Officer
Axford’s disciplinary history. Officer Axford concludes
that the investigation of his conduct was thus unfair and
incomplete and suggests that these circumstances show a
departmental vendetta against him. Regardless of who
ordered the Report, the reviewers and the decision maker,
including Chief Cooper, Chief Battista, and City Manager
LaCabe, were not misled by the Report. Each of these
officials knew the true state of affairs. They had the
correct information from other sources when they made their
recommendations and decision. I find nothing in the record
to suggest any improper treatment of Officer Axford insofar
as the Officer Performance Review is concerned.
3 Lt. Bancroft and Commander Flynn recognized that the
discourtesy in telling an angry citizen to be careful who
they voted for was largely because of the way the citizen
took the comment, but felt that an officer with an angry
citizen on the line should have terminated the discussion
and forwarded the call up the line. Chief Cooper thought
that it was inappropriate for a Denver Police Department
representative to comment in any way on police force
allocations and that any officer has to pay particular
attention to what they say to a crime victim, which he felt
Officer Axford had not. He observed that officers are
trained to handle such situations by giving help in a
positive light that shows concern for the crime victim’s
situation. This approach is not only good service but also
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conclusions that Officer Axford had shown an inability to
exercise discretion when dealing with the public and had
shown a history of rules violations. Additionally, he noted
that a police officer is required to respond to a citizen’s
interests and concerns rather than to respond with personal
excuses, a personal philosophy, or a personal political
agenda.

Officer Axford’s disciplinary record over his seventeen
(17) years of service, discloses that he has been the
subject of twenty-one (21) formal investigations. Six (6)
of these investigations involved alleged Discourtesy, only
one of which was sustained. Thirteen (13) of the
investigations resulted in sustained disciplinary actions.
The most serious penalty was five (5) days suspension for
an Unnecessary Force violation that occurred in 2002. Four
(4) of the remaining sustained violations resulted in oral
reprimands, and the remaining nine (9) in written
reprimands. In this same time frame, Officer Axford
received thirty-six (36) official commendations,
commendatory letters, letters of appreciation, or unit
citations.

The range of discipline that has been assessed over the
past three (3) years for forty-five (45) Conduct
Prejudicial violations has included two (2) resignations
and one (1) dismissal. Suspensions in a range of from one
hundred and twenty (120) days to two (2) days have been
applied in twenty (20) cases. Fines have ranged from five
(5) days to two (2) days in twelve (12) instances. Written
reprimands have been applied in ten (10) cases and an oral
reprimand was applied in one (1) instance. In the same time
frame, there have been forty-four (44) Discourtesy
violations with five (5) suspensions ranging from one
hundred and twenty (120) days to two (2) days. Two (2)

                                                            
places the department in a positive rather than negative
light. Chief Battista was specifically concerned by the
poor “level of service” provided by Officer Axford. He felt
that Officer Axford should have been far more attentive to
Mr. Nungesser’s complaints. Had he been listening well he
would have been able to understand and control how his
words were being interpreted. He described the error as
being “inattentive” and thus not seeming to care about this
citizen’s concerns. Finally, there was general consensus
that Officer Axford was unprofessional in making comments
about police levels in the community and particularly about
voting.
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instances have resulted in fines of one (1) and two (2)
days. Written reprimands have been applied in twenty-five
(25) cases and oral reprimands in eleven (11).

The Manager reviewed specific cases involving what he felt
to be similar conduct. Among others, he reviewed Case No.
2002-03-0080 where a six (6) day fine was imposed for
getting a tattoo while on duty, Case No. 2002-03-0105 where
a ten (10) day fine was imposed for letting a prostitution
sting get out of hand, and Case No. 2002-08-0027 where a
penalty of five (5) days of suspension and five (5) fined
days was imposed for not placing a number of CDs recovered
from a stolen vehicle in the Property Bureau. He felt that
the most similar case was Case No. 2004-CO-0109. The
Officer, with twenty-eight (28) prior disciplinary
violations, received a sixteen (16) hour fine for a
Discourtesy violation involving a premature hang-up on a
telephone call with a Denver Deputy District Attorney and
later made derogatory remarks about this same District
Attorney in public.

The Manager testified that it was his decision to impose
the three (3) day fine based largely on Officer Axford’s
disciplinary history of failing to follow the rules and
showing discourtesy toward the public. He concluded that a
written reprimand was inadequate to get Officer Axford to
abide by the rules. A more severe penalty was necessary in
order “to get his attention” and correct his behavior. He
issued the combined penalty based on Officer Axford’s
particular conduct rather than assessing individual
penalties associated with the number of rule violations
that could theoretically have been engendered by this
single incident. He felt that the three (3) day fine was
appropriate for either or both violations.

CONCLUSIONS:
The Denver Police Department Rules and Regulations that
Officer Axford is charged with violating, provide as
follows:

RR-105, Conduct Prejudicial
Officers shall not engage in conduct prejudicial to the
good order and the police discipline of the department or
conduct unbecoming an officer, which may not specifically
be set forth in department rules.

RR-140, Discourtesy



7

Officers shall at all times be courteous and civil to the
public and to one another. They shall be orderly,
attentive, respectful, and shall exercise patience and
discretion in the performance of their duties.

In determining if these Rules and Regulations have been
violated, and, if so, what discipline is appropriate, I am
required to give due weight to the necessity of maintaining
administrative control of the department by the Manager.
The discipline affirmed or imposed, however, must not be
inconsistent with the discipline received by other members
of the department under similar circumstances. For this
purpose, a similar circumstance contemplates similar
factual situations and similar disciplinary histories.

Issues:
Officer Axford argues that there were in fact no violations
of the Department’s Rules and Regulations; the whole
incident was simply the result of a misunderstanding on the
part of Mr. Nungesser over which he had no control. He
concludes that he was not discourteous in fact nor did he
engage in conduct that was prejudicial to good order or
unbecoming an officer.

Officer Axford also argues that the penalty imposed was
disproportionate to the offense alleged and inconsistent
with the discipline received by other members of the
department under similar circumstances. He argues that his
violation, if there was one, was unintentional and that the
conduct in the cases relied upon by the Manager were not
factually similar. He suggests that the most similar cases
are Case No. 2004-04-0109 where an officer, whose
disciplinary history is not disclosed, was given a written
reprimand for sending an offensive e-mail to an official of
the Denver Civil Service Commission and Case No. 2002-C-
0218 where an officer with one prior discourtesy violation
received a written reprimand after a rude exchange and
abrupt hang-up on a citizen caller. Officer Axford
concludes that even if there was a violation, that a
written reprimand would be the most appropriate remedy.

The essence of the APPEAL is that the Manager’s ORDER
sustaining the violations is not supported by the facts,
constitutes inconsistent or disparate discipline, and is
generally excessive and unreasonable. I will discuss these
issues seriatim.
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Officer Axford acknowledges essentially all of the factual
allegations made by Mr. Nungesser over what was said. He
sees the problem, however, as Mr. Nungesser’s
hypersensitivity and misinterpretation of what was said –
something over which he had no control. To make this
argument to Chief Battista, he set-up and knocked-down a
straw man: “Had Mr. Nungesser interpreted ‘Hello’ to mean
‘Fuck you,’ could this complaint be sustained? Obviously, I
have no control over how Mr. Nungesser interprets anything,
and neither do you. Mr. Nungesser would have written his
letter no matter who had talked with him and no matter what
they may have said.”

Officer Axford’s position is intriguing. Indeed, Officer
Axford would probably describe his conduct and attitude as
calm and understanding and, most likely, businesslike. He
correctly described the departmental policy on taking crime
reports; he agreed that force allocation was a problem, but
correctly pointed-out that the police can’t be everywhere
all the time; he factually stated that he was without
authority to remedy the situation; he factually stated and
that the decision makers were his superiors; and he
professionally advised Mr. Nungesser that he should speak
with his superiors to get the problem remedied. He
culminated the discussion with an obvious lesson on
participative government. He told Mr. Nungesser that his
voice would be most loudly heard at the voting booth.

Albeit to make a different point, a well-know grammarian
once wrote, “Given some utterance, a person may infer from
it all sorts of things which neither the utterance nor the
utterer implied.” At first blush, Officer Axford’s
utterances seem rather bland and without offensive
implications; Mr. Nungesser’s inferences seem somewhat
unwarranted. However, what someone perceives is their
reality.

The key considerations in analyzing Officer Axford’s
conduct relate not only to just what was said but also to
how it was said. And what was said and how it was said must
be further evaluated in light of the circumstances
surrounding the conversation, i.e. where and with whom and
why Officer Axford was carrying on the conversation.
Officer Axford’s position as the official spokesman for the
Denver Police Department is perhaps the most critical
factor in making this analysis. This approach allows a
realistic evaluation of what Officer Axford’s words and
attitude would have communicated to any reasonable citizen.
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From Mr. Nungesser’s point of view, Officer Axford neither
expressed nor displayed any real interest in his situation
and certainly no empathy concerning thefts from his truck.
This is not unexpected since Officer Axford’s attitude was
immediately defensive: “It was not my fault that someone
broke into his car.” Even over the telephone, any
discerning listener could appreciate the defensive,
dismissive, and curt responses associated with such an
attitude, just as Mr. Nungesser did.

Thus, as might well be expected, Mr. Nungesser intensified
his complaints to include the diminished level of police
protection. In his letter to Chief Battista, Officer Axford
states that it was Mr. Nungesser who was “unhappy with the
City administration  … who was unhappy with the mayor and
the way he was running things … [so] in light of
Nungesser’s opinions, I advised him to remember that the
next time he votes.” Officer Axford may well have thought
that he had a kindred spirit on the line but he responded
in a way that Mr. Nungesser found highly antagonistic. It
appears that it was Officer Axford who misinterpreted Mr.
Nungesser. Mr. Nungesser initially responded in a way that
might have been expected by any reasonable listener. He
interpreted Officer Axford as uncaring, apathetic, and, at
best, unenthusiastic toward the mayor and city
administration.  If Officer Axford thought his “apology”
and “blame” for force allocations fed into Mr. Nungesser’s
predispositions on the topic, he was obviously mistaken. It
is not at all surprising that Mr. Nungesser found Officer
Axford’s statements extraordinarily political and hostile
to the present City administration. After eight months of
taking telephone inquires as a District Station Clerk,
Officer Axford should have appreciated how his words were
being interpreted and that his attitude had created a
problem. By experience and training he should have known
how to deescalate such a situation by, for example,
forwarding the call “up the line.” Rather, he turned to
another caller.

As to the RR-140, Discourtesy determination, the question
is whether Officer Axford’s conduct was courteous and civil
to Mr. Nungesser and whether he was attentive, respectful,
and exercised patience and discretion while performing his
duties in taking Mr. Nungesser’s call. Officer Axford was
simply inattentive. Had Officer Axford been attentive and
patient during this conversation, he would have recognized
that expressing what could quite reasonably be interpreted
as a partisan political viewpoint was viewed as uncivil and
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impolite by Mr. Nungesser. Officer Axford was also
indiscrete in making any political statement. There is good
reason for the commonly given advice to refrain from
stating political or religious views. Had he used such
general discretion, the issue would not have happened in
the first place. He should have realized that his statement
would be reasonably interpreted as the partisan political
opinion of the Denver Police Department and that it would
be objectionable to anyone holding a contrary political
view or to anyone feeling that a police department should
operate in as apolitical a manner as possible. I find that
the record viewed as a whole supports the Manager’s
determination that Officer Axford violated RR-140,
Discourtesy.    

As to the RR-105, Conduct Prejudicial determination, the
question is whether Officer Axford’s conduct was
prejudicial to good order and discipline or was unbecoming
a Denver Police Officer. I find that on duty comments
critical of decisions on police force allocations,
particularly when combined with expressions of blame that
can reasonably be interpreted as the partisan political
opinion of the department, are generally unbecoming a
Denver Police Officer. Officer Axford could have handled
the crime report without suggesting that the mayor and city
council were to blame for poor force allocations and the
crime rate. Good order and discipline are greatly dependent
upon public good will toward the department and its
officers. A positive public image of the department is not
fostered by negativity toward force allocations and the
City administration. Moreover, fostering a public
perception that departmental operations are not totally
objective but rather political, diminishes the reputation
of the department and of every other officer. A District
Station Clerk deals with the public every day and, to
callers, is the voice and representative of the department.
It seems appropriate for a service organization to ask such
an officer to present the department in a positive light or
at very least refrain from voicing personal negative or
political opinions. Officer Axford did not do that. I find
that the record viewed as a whole supports the Manager’s
determination that Officer Axford violated RR-105, Conduct
Prejudicial. 4

                    
4 Officer Axford also argues that the RR-105, Conduct
Prejudicial charge is improper where other violations are
charged and sustained. He says that this result is dictated
by the provision, “which may not specifically be set forth
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The question thus becomes what is an appropriate level of
discipline, taking into account the discipline imposed in
similar circumstances to officers with similar disciplinary
records while giving due weight to the Manager’s obligation
to maintain administrative control of the department.

On the issue of comparable conduct, the Manager viewed Case
No. 2004-CO-0109 as the most comparable. The conduct
concerning the telephone part of the offense was certainly
similar although the officer had a much worse disciplinary
record involving twenty-eight (28) prior disciplinary
violations.5 I have carefully compared the conduct in that
case with the conduct involved in the cases to which
Officer Axford has directed my attention. I find that the
conduct described in Case No. 2002-C-0218, involves the
most similar factual situation. The officer who had a much
better disciplinary history, engaged in a rude telephone
conversation that culminated in an abrupt hang-up on the
civilian caller. This officer was penalized with a written
reprimand.

I find that the range of discipline for conduct similar to
Officer Axford’s ranges from a sixteen (16) hour fine for a
Officer with twenty-eight (28) prior violations to a
written reprimand for an Officer with one (1) prior

                                                            
in department rules,” which he interprets as exclusionary.
I have previously been cited to the recent decision of
Hearing Officer Criswell, In the Matter of CARLETTE HAVARD
(98025), Case No. 04 CSC 06. Although not technically
binding on me, under ordinary circumstances such a decision
is entitled to careful consideration and due deference. I
understand that this decision is on APPEAL with respect to
this precise issue. I hesitate to speculate on the outcome
of the APPEAL. However, the fact that the same disciplinary
penalty would have been imposed by the Manager of Safety
for any one of the violations in this case makes the
addition of this particular specification, at worst,
harmless error. In his written APPEAL AND PETITION FOR
REVIEW, Petitioner also questioned the Manager’s imposition
of a general, single disciplinary penalty for violations of
two (2) distinct departmental rules and regulations. This
was not raised nor argued during the hearing on the merits
and I deem this issue waived.
5 Of the twenty-eight prior sustained violations, two (2)
involved Discourtesy, and nine (9) of the others were
repeat violations of the same rule and regulation.
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sustained violation. A three (3) day fine is certainly
within the range of discipline that has been assessed in
the past three (3) years for either a Discourtesy or
Conduct Prejudicial violation.

I find, however, that the three (3) day fine imposed on
Officer Axford was partially premised on considerations
that are not as distinct as alleged. The record does not
support the conclusion that he has ongoing problems being
courteous to civilians. While the Unnecessary Force
violation suggest this, it stands alone. He has only a
single sustained discourtesy violation, and that occurred
some fifteen (15) years ago. Neither does the record
support the conclusion that he constantly violates
departmental rules. Officer Axford does have a disciplinary
history of thirteen (13) sustained violations but this is
significantly better than the record of the officer in
Case. No. 2004-C-0109.  Moreover, he has only one repeated
violation, and that also occurred some fifteen (15) years
ago. Finally, I note that that Officer Axford’s violations
were not the result of “intentional” wrongdoing on his part
and caused relatively minor harm to either the public or
the department. Even the complaining witness, Mr.
Nungesser, recognized that he had overreacted to the
situation. I think there is little likelihood that Officer
Axford will ever again give a civics lesson to a caller
while he is on duty.

I appreciate the Manager’s need to impose discipline at a
level that will get an officer’s attention in order both to
correct his future behavior and to retain administrative
control of the department. Although it is true that Oral
and Written Reprimands have served to avoid repeated
violations of the same rules or regulations, there is no
doubt that Officer Axford’s disciplinary history is
lengthy. This strongly suggests the need for progressive
discipline but not to the level imposed by the Manager,
which I find is disproportionate to the offense. I find
that a one (1) day fine will be corrective given Officer
Axford’s past disciplinary history and will be adequate to
maintain administrative control over the department. Such a
level of discipline is more consistent with the discipline
received by other members of the department with similar
disciplinary histories for similar conduct.

Accordingly, I enter the following
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ORDER:

The February 9, 2005, ORDER of the Manager of Safety fining
Petitioner ANDREW L. AXFORD (87011) OFFICER IN THE
CLASSIFIED SERVICE OF THE DENVER POLICE DEPARTMENT twenty-
four (24) hours for the combined offenses of RR-105,
Conduct Prejudicial and RR-140, Discourtesy is MODIFIED to
provide that

ANDREW L. AXFORD (87011) OFFICER IN THE CLASSIFIED SERVICE
OF THE DENVER POLICE DEPARTMENT is fined eight (8) hours
for the combined offenses of RR-105, Conduct Prejudicial
and RR-140, Discourtesy. The fined time will be served in a
Period to be determined by the Manager of Safety or his
designee.

DATED at Denver, Colorado, this 22nd day of September, 2005.

_______________________
David. R. Hansen
Hearing Officer

Notice of Appeal Rights

Pursuant to Charter § 9.4.15(E) and Rule XII § 6(A) and
(B), the decision of the Hearing Officer may be appealed to
either the Civil Service Commission, or directly to
District Court in accordance with the Colorado Rules of
Civil Procedure currently in effect. Any appeal to the
Commission shall be initiated by filing a notice of appeal
with the Commission, within fifteen (15) days after
completion of service of the decision of the Hearing
Officer by the Commission.
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Certificate of Service

I hereby certify that on the 22nd day of September 2005, a
true and complete copy of the FINDINGS, CONCLUSIONS, and
ORDER IN THE MATTER OF ANDREW L. AXFORD (87011) OFFICER IN
THE CLASSIFIED SERVICE OF THE DENVER POLICE DEPARTMENT
dated September 22, 2005, and bearing my signature was
delivered by e-mail to:

Brian Kellogg
Denver Civil Service Commission
1570 Grove St.
Denver, CO 80204-1930

_____________________________
David R. Hansen
Hearing Officer




